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Staff Report   
City of Manhattan Beach 

  
 

TO:  Honorable Mayor Ward and Members of the City Council 
 
THROUGH: Geoff Dolan, City Manager 
 
FROM: Richard Gill, Director of Parks and Recreation 
 
DATE: April 4, 2006 
 
SUBJECT: Consideration of a Request from the Downtown Business and Professional 

Association (D.B.P.A.) to Conduct a Weekly Farmers Market on 13th Street 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff recommends that the City Council approve the request from the D.B.P.A. to conduct a weekly 
Farmers Market on 13th Street. 
 
FISCAL IMPLICATION: 
There are no direct costs to the City associated with this request.  Minimal City staff time will be 
required to periodically check to see that all codes are enforced. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Staff received the attached request from the D.B.P.A. to conduct a Farmer’s Market every Tuesday 
afternoon from 11:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. on 13th Street between Morningside and Valley Drives.  
The D.B.P.A. has secured a manager for the operation.  This person will be responsible for the 
coordination and implementation of all aspects of the Farmer’s Market. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
Staff circulated the request from the D.B.P.A. to all City Department’s for their feedback and 
concerns.  Additionally, staff met with the Executive Director of the D.B.P.A. to discuss the 
logistics of implementing a Farmer’s Market on 13th Street once the Public Safety Facility has 
been completed. 
 
Staff chose 13th Street for the market instead of the 13th Street corner area of Metlox because of 
concerns of damage to the surface.  The market will require each of the farmer’s trucks near their 
booth so staff was concerned about oil, grease and tire marks on the new 13th Street corner of 
Metlox. 
 
After reviewing the request with the D.B.P.A., staff believes there will be little City involvement 
and the Farmer’s Market will be a benefit for the community.  There will be approximately 20-30 
food booths on 13th Street between Valley and Morningside.  The Street will be barricaded and 
permanent signs will be placed on the parking meters identifying the no-parking period for 
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motorists.  The project manager will be responsible for seeing that 13th Street is left in the same 
condition as they received it.  During the time of the market, the traffic pattern on Valley will be 
changed to improve safety and keep motorists from turning onto 13th.  The Community 
Development, Fire and Police Departments have stated that they will inspect the operation to make 
sure it conforms to all codes.  The loss of access to the Public Safety facility from 13th does not 
concern the Police or Fire Departments as they have several other access points.  To avoid porta-
potties on site, staff will provide restroom access in the Metlox Town Square. 
 
Representatives from the D.B.P.A. and Farmer’s Market will be in attendance during Tuesday’s 
City Council Meeting to answer questions and provide information if needed. 
 
CONCLUSION:   
Staff recommends that the City Council approve the request from the D.B.P.A. to conduct a 
Farmer’s Market on 13th Street between Valley and Morningside every Tuesday from 11:00 a.m. 
to 5:00 p.m. 
 
 
Attachments: A. Application for Farmer’s Market 
   

 


